INTERNAL QUALITY REVIEW (IQR) 2011-12
SUMMARY OF GOOD PRACTICE AS IDENTIFIED IN IQR REPORTS

Seven IQRs were completed in 2011-12: 
The list below is a summary of the good practice noted in the reports; it does not include every item listed in the reports, but those that may be of general interest to departments. It lists good practice which accords with prescribed UCL policy or good practice (items in this section are grouped under the section headings of the UCL Academic Manual). At its meeting in November 2012, QMEC resolved
 that the IQR Panel should, in the course of its annual discussion of the summary, select a few items and explore their suitability for wider dissemination, perhaps by such means as the Week@UCL newsletter or the Teaching and Learning portal. 

Good Practice 

	Management and Organisational Framework

	The Department of History was commended for:
· its intention to create new administrative roles of Head of Teaching and Head of Research in light of its proposed increased student intake under its Strategic Plan;
· its policy of rotating departmental administrative roles amongst its academic staff on a two or three year basis.
UCL Australia (formerly SERAus) was commended for:
· its self-critical approach and its alertness  to the ways in which it can improve – the commissioning of the external review by Mark Douglas is evidence of that approach, as is the way in which the School has kept the content and structure of the MSc under review.

	Curriculum Planning and Design

	The BA ESPS was commended for: 
· taking on the new Dual Degree with Sciences Po which is in line with UCL’s mission as London’s global university, and the vision of the UCL Council White Paper 2011-21.
The Department of History was commended for:
· the pro-active approach to curriculum development and its current consideration of setting up a MA International History programme;
· its creation of Working Groups to address issues such as MA programme design, in light of the proposed increased student number under the Strategic Plan, and student feedback at all levels;
· the flexibility in its programme design to allow students to affect the balance of assessment by coursework and formal examination through their course option choices on their programmes of study.
The Department of Medical Physics and Bioengineering was commended for:
· the innovative development of a distance-learning version of its MSc in Physics and Engineering in Medicine programme and its considered approach to implementing this.

The Department of Security and Crime Science was commended for:

· the correlation of its strategic vision with that of the Faculty of Engineering Sciences, which shows a shared purpose, as demonstrated by the planned module contribution to the proposed Engineering faculty-wide undergraduate programme;
· the close links between the Department’s research and the curriculum for its taught programmes; the students the team met valued this input;
· its links with the crime security sector and the well-thought through business development models. The Department provides relevant qualifications and offers continuing professional development opportunities based on solid interaction with the private and public sectors and sound research of their needs. The Department’s future ambitions to extend its provision appear to be realistic.

	Learning, Teaching and Assessment

	The Bartlett School of Construction and Project Management was commended for: 
· the effectiveness of the research student seminar system, and the role this plays in the MPhil / PhD upgrade process;

· the use of the cover sheet for the submission of undergraduate work for giving feedback and marks to students, and for requiring students to enter the Turnitin ‘similarity index’ score;
· the innovative use of the third-year undergraduate group project for summative assessment, and the amendments currently being made to the marking scheme to ensure appropriate reflection of individual student input to the project;

· the introduction of day-long assignments as an element of the summative assessment of undergraduate students.
The BA ESPS was commended for:
· its comprehensive Moodle presence, which received positive feedback from students who met the team. The team was especially pleased to note the detailed information for students on the dissertation;

· its commitment to learning from past student issues, in particular, the team was pleased to note that the information provided to students on the dissertation had been improved and expanded, so that information now detailed past titles and supervisors.
The Department of History was commended for:
· its commitment to small teaching class sizes with a limit of 15 students.
The Department of Medical Physics and Bioengineering was commended for:
· The 'team teaching' approach used to optimise the quality of the content on taught modules;

· The quality of its online learning materials available to students via Moodle.
The Department of Security and Crime Science was commended for:
· its multi-disciplinary approach and engagement with other UCL departments and faculties, as exemplified by the use of supervisors and co-supervisors outside the department for its research students;
· its embrace of technology to enhance its activities and processes (e.g. Moodle in learning and teaching provision. 
UCL Australia (formerly SERAus) was commended for:

· the guest lecturer programme, which was praised highly by the students with whom it met.

	Student Recruitment, Admission and Reception 

	The BA ESPS was commended for:
· its use of the UCL Transitions Programme for student mentors, which was well received by students who met the team.
The Department of Medical Physics and Bioengineering was commended for:
· its active involvement in public engagement and outreach activities. 
The Department of Security and Crime Science was commended for:

· its embrace of technology to enhance its activities and processes, including Facebook in its recruitment and public engagement activities).

	Student Support and Guidance

	The Department of Economics was commended for:

· its proactive, student-driven mentoring and student societies such as the departmental Economist's Society;
· the key role in pastoral support played by the departmental administrative staff;
· the effective functioning of its Personal Tutoring System.
The Department of History was commended for:
· the structured approach to tutorial days and for assigning students the same Personal Tutor throughout their programme of study.
The Department of Medical Physics and Bioengineering was commended for:
· the clarity and effectiveness of its personal tutorial arrangements for students;

· the level of student-focused support offered to research students by their supervisors, which includes efforts to gear PhD studies to take account of students’ career aspirations beyond completion of their studies.
The Department of Security and Crime Science was commended for:

· the Departmental careers events which are successful and popular with the students and feature relevant external speakers from the sector, with a handbook of potential employers also produced to accompany the event;
· the range of public facing events organised by the Department, which students are encouraged to attend and is clearly appreciated by them.
UCL Australia (formerly SERAus) was commended for:

· creating effective links with industry and other stakeholders – the operation of the 
Advisory Board is evidence of this;
· the support for students provided by both the academic and corporate staff, 
which was clearly appreciated and highly praised by the students with whom it 
met;

· its commitment to ensuring that its teaching, research and the student experience that it provides are of the highest quality. The way in which the School has improved the student and teaching facilities within the Torrens Building, the way in which it has tapped into local provision of training for its staff, and has identified local providers of non-academic services for its students are evidence of this.

	Staff Support and Development 

	The Department of History was commended for:
· its intention to hold an awayday for its administrative staff to review current administrative processes within the Department; 
· its sabbatical leave policy for academic staff which allowed two terms’ leave every four years.
The Department of Security and Crime Science was commended for:

· the transparency and quality of the work-load allocation system for academic staff and the innovative ring-fenced credit system which rewards teaching with additional credits, which can be used by staff for funding of conferences or extra equipment. The staff the team met appreciated this provision.

	Academic Quality Review, Monitoring and Feedback Framework

	The Department of History was commended for:
· the adherence to the UCL policy of Peer Observation of Teaching which appears to be working effectively.
The Department of Medical Physics and Bioengineering was commended for:
· the effectiveness of its DSSC, which includes arrangements for electing student representatives to co-chair meetings.


For further information regarding the above items of good practice, please contact Sandra Hinton, Academic Services, e-mail: s.hinton@ucl.ac.uk, telephone number: 020 7679 5890, internal extension: 25890.
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